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Memorandum of Understanding

Department of Political Science

College of Liberal Arts

December XX, 2005

This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Political Science, the College of Liberal Arts, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review, on the goals to be achieved and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals during the next program review cycle. Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

The review of the undergraduate and graduate degree programs in Political Science reveals a department that is very strong in teaching, scholarship, service, and collegial governance.  It is an excellent department for new faculty.  Political science graduate and undergraduate students alike have been active in academic and community programs.  

Concerns emerging from the program review include these issues.  

(1) The Political Science department has experienced rapid growth; undergraduate majors have increased by 50% over the past four years. 

(2) Faculty allocation has not kept up with the growth in student enrollments.  The student-faculty ratio has increased from 26 to 31 and tenure density has decreased from 93% to 80%.

(3) The department has not developed an assessment plan to ascertain whether students are meeting the learning outcome goals of the undergraduate and graduate programs.

(4) The curriculum was found to be overly broad, with more depth needed in a selected number of disciplinary subfields.

(5) The graduate program would benefit from a unifying thematic focus and from maintaining an optimal level of enrollment.

It is therefore agreed that:

1.    The department will develop learning outcomes for the graduate and undergraduate degree programs, create and implement a plan for the assessment of student learning, and use the results for program improvement.  

2.    The department will be authorized to initiate two tenure-track 

searches in 2006-07 for 2007-08 in the field of Public Law, providing that an assessment plan is developed and implementation of that plan has begun by the end of the 2005-2006 academic year.
3.
The department will analyze retention and graduation rates for graduate and undergraduate students, and will develop a student success plan based on this analysis. 

4.    The department will be authorized to initiate additional 

tenure-track searches in the following 2-3 years, one in Global Politics and one in Political Theory, provided that the department demonstrates (through the annual report) that implementation of the assessment plan and student success plan is substantially underway.
5. The college will work with the department to ensure that 18 WTU of assigned time per year are allocated for coordination of the Model U.N. (3 WTU per semester), of departmental learning outcomes assessment (3 WTU per semester), and the Moot Court (3 WTU per semester).
6. The college and the department will monitor actual Student Faculty Ratio (SFR) and student demand, adjusting hiring to maintain a SFR that ensures quality learning.

7. The master’s program will be organized around a thematic focus and maintained at an optimal size agreed to by the department and the college.
8. The department has already addressed curriculum issues by reducing the seven subfields to three and by eliminating some courses that will no longer be needed.

9. The College of Liberal Arts supports the Department of Political Science in examining prospects for developing a Center for Political Empowerment.
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